
 

 

 

 

 

DIRECTIVE OF THE GOVERNOR 

24-19 

Date:  December 2, 2024 

To:   Executive and Small Cabinet Agency Directors 

From:   Governor Jay Inslee 

Subject:  Freeze on Hiring, Services Contracts, Goods and Equipment Purchases, and 

Travel 

 

Because the latest revenue forecasts show the cost and need for services are increasing faster 

than revenue, the state is facing a significant operating budget deficit.  

 

Effective December 2, 2024, for all agencies under my direction and control, I am directing a 

freeze on the following: (1) hiring not related to public safety or other non-discretionary 

activities as listed below, (2) execution of non-essential services contracts, (3) discretionary 

purchasing of goods and equipment, and (4) travel. 

Exempt from the freeze is hiring to fill vacancies in critical areas. Also, services contracts, goods 

and equipment purchases, and travel that are necessary to continue critical services or agency 

operations are exempt from the freeze.  

Agencies shall comply with instructions issued by the Office of Financial Management (OFM) 

regarding this directive. All questions related to this directive should be directed to OFM. 

Hiring 

The hiring freeze does not apply to positions that:  

• directly impact public safety,  

• are essential to the health and welfare activities of state government, 

• generate revenue, or  

• are required to meet statutory mandates or federal requirements. 

While implementing this order, agencies shall comply with the appropriate collective bargaining 

agreement provisions.  

Services contracts  

The freeze on services contracts does not include contracts, contract amendments, or other 

agreements:  

• costing less than $10,000, 

• related to the protection of life or public safety, 

• tax collection or other revenue-generating activities, 

• those funded exclusively from private or federal funding sources, or 

• approved information technology projects. 
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Goods and equipment purchases  

The freeze on goods and equipment purchases does not apply to equipment:  

• costing less than $10,000,  

• necessary to protect life or public safety,  

• necessary to carry out the core functions of the agency, or  

• funded by private or federal grants. 

Travel  

The freeze on travel does not apply to the following:  

• essential to the responsibilities of a position, 

• necessary to protect life or public safety,  

• tax collection or other revenue-generating activities, or  

• funded by private or federal grants. 

Guidance to other agencies 

I recognize the practical difficulties of implementing this directive to maintain the financial 

health of the state. I call upon non-cabinet agencies, higher education institutions, boards and 

commissions, and other separately elected officials to impose similar restrictions within their 

agencies and jurisdictions. 

While this is a difficult endeavor, I ask each agency to participate and use common sense, good 

judgment, and creativity to accomplish the ultimate goal of this directive to capture immediate 

savings through spending reductions not related to the public safety and essential health and 

welfare of Washingtonians. 

This directive will remain in effect until rescinded.   

 


